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Bluemont Civic Association
Representing Neighborhoods in and around Arlington Traditional School, Lacey Woods Park, Bon Air, Fields Park, Balls Crossing, West Ballston, and all along the former Bluemont Division of the Washington and Old Dominion Railroad
P.O. Box 5134 Arlington, Virginia 22205
www.bluemontcivic.org
General Membership Meeting Minutes
Virtual Meeting via Zoom
February 23, 2022; 7:30 PM

The President convened the meeting at 7:30 and confirmed that a quorum was present.  On the President’s motion, those present approved the minutes of the January 26, 2022 meeting by unanimous consent.
There followed an approximately 30 minute presentation and Q&A by the Arlington Police Community Outreach Team, https://www.arlingtonva.us/Government/Departments/Police-Department/Community-Engagement/Community-Outreach-Unit.  Officer Guenther and Sgt. Lubin summarized the highlights and lowlights of law enforcement issues within the neighborhood.

The ACPD continues the rollout of its youth outreach and business outreach efforts.  With the removal of “school resource officers” from APS, there was an obvious need for ACPD to enhance youth outreach.  In response to a question, the police. noted that the youth program is fully funded, but is affected by the shortage of police officers.  ACPD is 65 officers short.

There is now a Latino liaison officer assigned to the neighborhood, Captain Montoya.  Of specific interest to this neighborhood, the ACPD accomplished an arrest of two people charged with the malicious wounding of a nighttime employee of the McDonald’s restaurant at Wilson Blvd and N. George Mason Drive. 

There has been a year-over-year increase in both fraud and larceny. Sgt. Lubin noted an increase in reports of suspicious circumstances, and commended people for reporting suspicious circumstances to the police. He said that if something looks strange, it is better for us to call the police so they can figure things out, rather than assuming it is nothing. The police non-emergency number is 703-558-2222.  It is answered 24 hours a day, seven days a week.

Principal crime prevention tips: Lock your vehicle upon exiting the vehicle.  Do not leave your vehicle with the engine running.  Do not leave valuables in your vehicle.  Refrain from wearing earbuds while walking outdoors.  Be sure that your house shows the number of your street address to help first responders. Be on guard against fraud, including any request that you pay via gift cards.  Another common type of fraud is a call claiming to be the Sheriff about paying off warrants – it is not possible to pay off any warrant, any one facing a warrant must resolve it by going to Court. 
Regarding BCA questions about the intersection of N. George Mason Drive and Wilson Blvd, Sgt. Lubin said the Police Department does not make safety recommendations with reference to specific traffic conditions with the County. That duty falls to the Department of Environmental Services. He indicated that from February 2019 through February 2022, there had been 19 traffic accidents at the intersection of Wilson Blvd and N. George Mason Drive. Last year there were seven. So far in 2022 by February 23, the police have recorded four crashes at this intersection. He noted that these statistics depend on how the Police Department enters a crash into its system,  and they only record a crash in their statistics if the police report it to be “serious.”  
Sgt Lubin encouraged people to let the police know about problems like speeding, aggressive driving and red light running, so that the police can educate people and mitigate problems.  He noted that we in the community are the “eyes and ears” of the police.  He recommended using the “Ongoing Transportation Complaint Enforcement Request” form at this link https://www.arlingtonva.us/Government/Departments/Police-Department/Traffic-Enforcement-Request on the ACPD website, and providing the date, time and day(s) of the week that the problem is observed. This form should be used only to inform the Police Special Operations Division about ongoing parking and traffic complaints. For in-progress violations and hazards, call the Emergency Communications Center at 703-558-2222 so an officer or parking service aide can be dispatched to investigate.  He explained that in response to traffic complaints like speeding, aggressive driving, and red light running, the police can go to monitor the area, use machines to monitor it, use a radar gun, and/or issue summons.  
Regarding the problem of cars modified to produce excessive noise that are then driven by neighborhoods, Sgt. Lubin explained that last spring the Virginia Assembly passed a police reform law that eliminated reasons for traffic stops, including stops for loud or modified exhaust systems. 
In response to questions, the police noted that they update crash data in real time, and the status of Washington Blvd as a state rather than a County road does not affect traffic enforcement on Washington Blvd by Arlington County police.
Following the police presentation, the President turned the subject to the upcoming Site Plan Review (SPR) of the proposed redevelopment of the Macy’s site adjacent to Ballston Quarter. 

The President announced that First Vice President Henry McFarland will be BCA’s representative at the SPR meetings scheduled for March 23 and April 22. There was a discussion of BCA goals for the Site Plan Review, followed by a vote to advertise the following goals for a vote by members at the March 30 General Membership meeting. 
· Get a solution to the effect the proposed changes to N. Glebe Road would have on the safety of the pedestrian crossing across Glebe Road from N. 7th Street to the private street between the Macy’s and the Ballston Point building.

· Ensure the traffic analysis is provided so the community can view it before the Site Plan Review meetings, and work to reduce problems caused by the project for Wilson, Glebe and neighborhood streets in Bluemont.

· Ensure the Site Plan’s structure and surrounding ground level changes do not increase the amount of impermeable surface, and if possible decrease it.  
· Express concern about the increase in density and decrease of economic diversity of the building’s residents. 

· Keep construction traffic and staging off Bluemont residential streets.

· Keep residential parking for the new building off Bluemont residential streets. 

The motion to advertise the foregoing goals for a vote at the March 30 meeting passed on a unanimous voice vote.
Next, the membership heard a brief update on the BCA’s efforts within the Lubber Run Watershed Group, which brings civic associations along Lubber Run together to work on common challenges.  Thereafter, there was a motion to advertise the following draft resolution for a vote during BCA’s General Membership meeting in March:

Support for Additional Funding for a Stormwater Detention Facility in Woodlawn Park, and Additional Infrastructure Investments or Other Remediations to Reduce the Potential for Flooding

 WHEREAS large percentages of impervious soils and increased rainfall have caused increased flooding along Lubber Run,

WHEREAS Bluemont homeowners are facing many stormwater-related issues,
WHEREAS Bluemont homeowners living along Lubber Run may soon have their flood zoning revised by FEMA to be within a 100-year flood zone,

WHEREAS reduction in upstream stormwater runoff helps to lower the risk of flooding of Bluemont resident properties and potentially help improve FEMA flood zoning,

WHEREAS an engineering assessment of a potential stormwater detention facility at the north end of Woodlawn park has been completed by Arlington County,

WHEREAS the proposed placement of a new detention facility at the north end of Woodlawn park is ideal because it is along the path of Lubber Run water flow, would not disturb any mature trees, and would appear to have minimal impact to park use while under construction,

RESOLVED:  The Bluemont Civic Association supports additional funding to assess and build a new stormwater detention facility in Woodlawn Park which will benefit Bluemont by reducing stormwater peak flow, thus reducing the chance of flooding within Bluemont along Lubber Run.  Bluemont Civic Association also supports the addition of on-going investments in infrastructure or other remediations which will reduce the potential for flooding.

The membership passed the motion to advertise by a unanimous voice vote.
The President reiterated that the BCA bylaws required the designation of a Nominating Committee at our March General Membership Meeting, and that there is a need for candidates for BCA offices.  Because the BCA bylaws do not allow more than three consecutive terms for the President and First Vice President, they cannot run for re-election to their current positions.  
The President solicited the membership for topics at future meetings.  There was a short discussion about car noise, the widening of the W&OD Trail, and the work that contractors for the County had commenced on a path connecting the Bluemont Junction Trail and an extension of North Edison Street.
The President also sought from the membership suggestions for articles that BCA would include in its upcoming April newsletter. There was a short discussion about the SPRC processes pertaining to the redevelopment of the Macy’s building as well as the redevelopment of the Holiday Inn location on N. Fairfax Drive.  Additional discussion covered the stormwater management and flood mitigation issues, as well as the resolution pertaining to pedestrian safety along N. Carlin Springs Road.  
The President highlighted that the County had requested comments from the public seeking comments/questions/concerns by March 9 regarding a pending application for a Capitol Bike Sharing Station in Front of Virginia Hospital Center, where there is currently short-term and handicapped parking along N. George Mason Drive.  https://archives.arlingtonva.us/publicaccess/permitarlington.aspx?OBKey__789_1=UPER22-00007
The President noted that there would be conversion of student housing at Marymount site on Glebe to hotel use. 

The President also announced that the discussions between the Fire Department and SER Restaurant had produced a satisfactory resolution of each parties concerns with regard to coverage for outdoor seating.
The First Vice President reported that there was nothing new in connection with the County’s “Missing Middle” study.  The County has also delayed a meeting scheduled to discuss modifications to Upper Bluemont Park.  There was also a brief discussion related to NOVA park’s plans for widening the W&OD Trail between Wilson Blvd and Columbia Pike (earliest designs due in 2023).

The Second Vice President had nothing to report.

The Secretary on behalf of the Arlington County Civic Federation (ACCF) delegates reported that the most noteworthy action that the Civic Federation took at its February 8 meeting was the passage of a resolution related to stormwater management and flood mitigation.  The full resolution can be found at https://www.civfed.org/newContent/2022-02/2022-02%20ACCF%20PSComm%20Res%20Stormwater%20APPROVED.pdf.

ACCF Alternate Bruce Leighton Described his concerns about County DES activity apparently associated with the proposed improvement of a connector pathway between the Bluemont Junction Trail and what Mr. Leighton described as a “private driveway.”  The President said she would contact the County DES staff.

The Chair of the North Carlin Springs Road Task Force indicated that he would work with the NCAC Representative to amend the existing Bluemont Neighborhood Conservation Plan to reflect the joint BCA/Arlington Forest Civic Association resolution on pedestrian safety along N. Carlin Springs Road.

There being no additional business, the President adjourned the meeting at approximately 9:00 pm.
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